Vol 13, Issue 12, (2023) E-ISSN: 2222-6990

A Study on How Women Contribute to Toxic Masculinity in "The Song of Achilles" by Madeline Miller

Sharliana binti Che Ani, Sundari Subasini Nesamany, Rynnaas binti Azlan

Faculty of Education and Humanities, UNITAR International University, Malaysia Corresponding Author Email: sharliana@unitar.my

To Link this Article: http://dx.doi.org/10.6007/IJARBSS/v13-i12/20423 DOI:10.6007/IJARBSS/v13-i12/20423

Published Date: 25 December 2023

Abstract

This qualitative study aims to investigate how women contribute to toxic masculinity in the novel "The Song of Achilles" by Madeline Miller. Thetis, Achilles' mother, who interestingly, is also the most powerful female character in the novel in terms of strength and uses other women as pawns in her scheme to make Achilles immortal. Achilles's son Pyrrhus under the influence of Thetis, also made slaves of the free, raped women and died because of this. By using Transactional Reader-response theory and content analysis, based on Achilles and Pyrrhus' behaviors and actions, the researchers' idea is confirmed that women can contribute to toxic masculinity just as much as men can. The results of this study also showed that women in the novel can contribute to toxic masculinity, by both practicing it and teaching it to their sons.

Keywords: Toxic Masculinity

Introduction

Toxic masculinity, a chronic social phenomenon rooted in old gender standards, has received increased attention in recent debate. This research focuses on the portrayal of toxic masculinity in Madeline Miller's novel "The Song of Achilles."

The importance of this study stems from the critical necessity to deconstruct and appreciate the various ways in which toxic masculinity shows itself, particularly via the perspective of literature. Understanding how society's expectations are mirrored and reinforced in fictional narratives becomes increasingly important as societal expectations shift.

It not only shed light on the complexity of toxic masculinity through a literary lens, but also contributes to a more comprehensive knowledge of gender relations.

The importance of studying toxic masculinity in literature becomes clear as it provides a unique prism through which societal norms and expectations may be both reflected and challenged. We hope to uncover layers of behavior and ideas profoundly ingrained in our cultural fabric by diving into how characters, particularly women like Thetis, contribute to

Vol. 13, No. 12, 2023, E-ISSN: 2222-6990 © 2023

toxic masculinity. The importance of studying toxic masculinity in literature becomes clear as it provides a unique prism through which societal norms and expectations may be both reflected and challenged. We hope to uncover layers of behavior and ideas profoundly ingrained in our cultural fabric by diving into how characters, particularly women like Thetis, contribute to toxic masculinity.

Purpose of the Study

When toxic masculinity is constantly being reproduced, it puts men trying to achieve this ideal at risk and can also cause them to harm others. To be considered "masculine", a man must be heterosexual, violent, dominant, belligerent, insensitive, competitive, and successful (Morettini, 2016). Any man who does not fit these traits is automatically marginalized and subject to the submission of his more "masculine" peers. Of course, women never race, which leads to them being seen as inferior.

Too often, articles that are discriminatory against women appear in the Malaysian media. Most of these articles focus on men talking about women's behavior or dress, disregarding women's right to behave and dress as they please. An article in Anwar (2019) criticized a People's Justice Party senator for his remarks about the need for sexual harassment laws to protect men from women, "whose actions, words and manner of dress can incite men to commit incest, rape, sexual harassment", or watch pornography. Comments like these reinforce the idea that women are nothing more than coveted objects and are inherently evil creatures designed to deceive men.

The denial of women, gay men, and bisexual men as human beings is one of the most prevalent manifestations of toxic masculinity. Men who practice toxic masculinity frequently deny the existence of people who disagree with their values. Datuk Mohamaddin Ketapi, the tourism minister of Malaysia, came under fire at a Berlin travel fair for saying there are no homosexuals in Malaysia. He said, "I don't think we have anything like that in our country," in response to a German broadcaster's question about whether Malaysia is a safe destination for Jews and homosexuals. Gays? No such beings exist in our nation, according to the Malaysian Minister of Tourism," (2019).

The purpose of this study is to explore how women can contribute to toxic masculinity that can further the notion that there can only be a single version of manhood.

Significance of Study

The text investigates how harmful masculinity, which is deeply embedded in the traditional language use of gendered nouns, necessitates an inclusive analysis to reveal its various manifestations. It focuses on the portrayal of harmful masculinity in Madeline Miller's novel "The Song of Achilles." The importance of this study is highlighted by the urgent need to investigate the complex layers of harmful masculinity, particularly in the field of literature. Understanding and contextualizing these changes through the lens of literature becomes increasingly important for facilitating nuanced discussions about social norms as social expectations continue to evolve. This study adds to the larger debate on harmful masculinity by providing a unique perspective from the realm of drama. We hope to provide valuable insights into the complex interaction between historical narratives and social beliefs by investigating how character actions, particularly those involving women like Thetis, actively influence the perpetuation of harmful masculinity. The importance of studying harmful masculinity through literary frameworks goes beyond academia; it is a powerful tool for social reflection and transformation. Understanding how harmful norms are mirrored and

Vol. 13, No. 12, 2023, E-ISSN: 2222-6990 © 2023

challenged in fictional stories allows educators, researchers, and the public to engage in mindful conversations about masculine behavior. Furthermore, this study strategically fills a critical gap in the existing literature by emphasizing the critical role of women in the spread of harmful masculinity. This novel viewpoint contributes to a more complete understanding of how linguistic structures related to gendered nouns are negotiated, accepted, or resisted in academic settings, thus contributing to a more comprehensive discourse on gender equality. In essence, our research not only provides a critical examination of a literary work, but it also serves as a catalyst for social change. By peeling back, the layers of harmful masculinity, this study hopes to spark conversations that challenge dominant norms and advocate for a more inclusive and equitable social narrative.

Literature Review Toxic Masculinity

The term 'toxic masculinity' was coined by psychologist Shepherd Bliss during the Mythopoetic Men's Movement in the 1980s and 1990s (Wright, 2018) to distinguish between positive and negative masculinity traits. Toxic masculinity, according to Bliss, is the root cause of all evil in the world (Kimmel, 1995). These toxic behaviors, according to Bliss, include avoiding emotional expression, aspiring for complete dominance in all things physical, sexual, and intellectual, and devaluing women's opinions, bodies, and sense of self (Barr, 2019; Jaffe, 2020). Douglass (2017), on the other hand, believes that toxic masculinity is based on sexual conquest and violence, and that men appear to prioritize these traits.

Raewynn Connell, a sociologist, rejected the idea that there is only one type of masculinity in her book "Masculinities," believing that masculinity is the result of "relationships and behaviors, rather than a fixed set of identities and attributes" (Connell, 2018; Salter, 2019). When society sets unattainable masculinity standards for all men to strive for, it causes a lot of frustration when those standards are not met. Toxic masculinity is an extension of traditional masculinity, which is defined by the American Psychological Association (APA) as "stoicism, competitiveness, dominance, and aggression" (Pappas, 2019). These effects include violence, transphobic, misogynistic, homophobic, or racist bullying, sexual assault or harassment, excessive drinking, physical injuries from fighting, steroids, body dysmorphia, drug-taking, and the inability to express emotions.

However, the term "toxic masculinity" implies that men are not the problem (de Boise, 2019; Barr, 2019; Barnes-Smith, 2019). McIntosh (2016) of the YouTube channel Pop Culture Detective stated in a video titled "Toxic Masculinity" that toxic masculinity is not what men are, but what some men do. Emotional detachment, hyper-competitiveness, aggression, intimidation, violence, sexual objectification, and sexual predatory behavior are not inherent or biological traits of all men but have become normalized as a way for men to behave in most, if not all, societies (McIntosh, 2016).

Toxic masculinity does not always have to be obvious and extreme. An ABC article highlights behaviors of abusive men and challenges all men to ask themselves whether they are knowingly or unknowingly, behaving in an abusive manner. Some of the behaviors listed in the article that counted as abusive include 1) Criticizing her clothes or her body shape, 2) Checking up on her, 3) Using jealousy to justify your actions, 4) Putting her down, 5) Making her feel guilty, 6) Trying to make her feel guilty about not having sex, and 7) Making her feel like she's crazy. This article claims that if the men who do not see these behaviors as a problem are more likely to escalate into the extreme, as told by clinical and forensic psychologist Dr. Katie Seidler, who says that toxic masculine behaviors like domestic violence actually comes

Vol. 13, No. 12, 2023, E-ISSN: 2222-6990 © 2023

from an innate desire to exert power and control over others (Om, 2018). Arguably, this sort of thinking is what causes men to believe they should be the best at everything they do, because society has pre-determined for men to be positioned at the top.

Toxic masculine behaviors paraded in the media as something that is seemingly normal further influences the masses. According to Wilson, Smith, Potter, Kunkel, Linz, Colvin, and Donnerstein (2006), two out of three television programmes in the United States contained traces of physical aggression. A study carried out on the appeal of violent content in entertainment media among Malaysian audiences seemed to believe that is the case. Rahim, Ping, Yin, and Phil (2015) found that one of the reason violence in media content continues to thrive is because it is attractive to audiences. In the article, it is stated that youths are not particularly influenced by violent content in movies, but it remains the most important part of their enjoyment; "The more violent the film, the more interesting it is. The disconcerting proof lies in the fact that the Malaysian box office hits tend to always revolve around the same topics and plots – toxic relationships, gangsters, illegal street racers, horror and slapstick comedy ("Why Malaysian Films Aren't Attracting Moviegoers", 2018).

Research Methodology Research Question

The following research question was addressed in this study.

Research Question: How do women in the novel contribute to toxic masculinity?

Research Design

The research method most suitable for the study is qualitative research. This is because qualitative research relies on the subjective impressionism of the sole researchers and the texts being studied (Rudestam and Newton, 2015, p. 51). Due to the nature of the data, i.e., words, qualitative research fits best when it comes to this study (Rudestam & Newton, 2015, p. 52). Reader-response theory is the literary theory chosen by the researchers to carry out this study, and transactional reader-response theory is the most suitable because interpretations of data come from the researchers alone.

The research design chosen is content analysis as the data comes in the form of text (Rudestam & Newton, 2015, p. 43). Content analysis is used to ascertain the presence of concepts from qualitative sources of data, and in this case, that data is text ("Content Analysis", n,d.) Content analysis is chosen because people are not required to be included in the sources of data. ("Content Analysis", n.d.) The primary source is the novel "The Song of Achilles" by Madeline Miller. The secondary sources include website articles, journal articles, online newspaper articles, and books that mention: the effects of toxic masculinity, and the role women can play in reinforcing the concept of toxic masculinity. Both sources will be read, understood, and analyzed by the researchers and the findings will be recorded in the next chapter.

Reader-Response Theory

Reader-response theory is a literary theory that assumes a literary work has a transaction between a reader and the text being read. There are five approaches when it comes to reader-response criticism, the first being transactional reader-response theory, which involves a mutual relationship between the meaning of a text and the personal interpretation of a reader (Tyson, 2006). Second is affective stylistics, and critics that employ this theory believe a text does not exist as meaningful before it is read (Tyson, 2006). The third approach is called

Vol. 13, No. 12, 2023, E-ISSN: 2222-6990 © 2023

subjective reader-response theory, which depends on multiple readers' meanings and interpretations (Tyson, 2006). The fourth is psychological reader-response theory, which states that a reader's motives affect the way they analyze a given text (Tyson, 2006). Lastly, social reader-response theory deals with an 'interpretive community', where readers are categorized based on whether they share similar interpretations (Tyson, 2006). The chosen type of reader-response theory for this study is transactional reader-response theory because it involves the researchers creating meaning out of the text (Tyson, 2006).

Data Analysis

Firstly, the researchers will read "The Song of Achilles" by Madeline Miller in its entirety whilst gathering data in the form of quotations to serve as textual evidence that relates to the research questions. Then, the researchers will group this textual evidence based on the research questions they belong to which are either; the detrimental effects of toxic masculinity (internalized homophobia and the sexual objectification of women), or how women can contribute to toxic masculinity. Next, the researchers will employ content analysis to present their findings and discussions to answer the research questions posed. Because the researchers have chosen transactional reader-response theory, the discussions presented stem from their own interpretations of "The Song of Achilles". Textual evidence will be used to support the discussions of toxic masculinity with reference to the male and female characters of the novel. To answer the research question, the researchers will investigate how women can contribute to toxic masculinity and will focus on the character Thetis.

Results

Research Question: How do women in the novel contribute to toxic masculinity? Thetis' Influence on her son, Achilles

It is interesting to note that majority of the research and sources cited in this paper's literature review discussed men and their responsibilities for maintaining and promoting toxic masculinity. But the researchers discovered that throughout this novel, women can also support toxic masculinity and promote it as an ideal, either for themselves or for their sons. In this instance, the researchers will focus on Achilles' mother Thetis. She tried to control her own son by holding him to impossible standards because she was a goddess as well as an immortal. All of this contributed to Achilles' suffering and, ultimately, death at the novel's conclusion.

Thetis' Superior Complex

Reader discovers that nymphs do not view human men favorably and that Thetis now has a greater hatred for mortal men because of being raped and removed from her home (p. 18). It should come as no surprise that she grew to absolutely hate having Patroclus around her only child, Achilles, as she saw Patroclus' frailty as beneath the god Achilles (p. 52, p. 75, p. 160). It's interesting that Thetis, who exhibits toxic masculinity, is one of only two physically strong female characters in the novel. Readers can observe toxic masculinity in the two sons she raised, Achilles and Pyrrhus, who is the son of Achilles. The first thing Achilles revealed to Patroclus was Thetis's desire for him to excel as a warrior (p. 36). Achilles talked about what she expected of him rather than how much he loved his mother or the memories they shared as mother and son. Thetis upholds values that toxic masculinists revere, such as physical prowess, honor, and fame. She sows seeds about the value of upholding these ideals in

Vol. 13, No. 12, 2023, E-ISSN: 2222-6990 © 2023

Achilles' mind by reminding him that doing so will earn him fame and respect from all men (p. 49); she even goes so far as to say that she wants Achilles to become a god (p. 51). Achilles begins to think that toxic masculine ideals and notions are significant, and he constantly talks about being the greatest warrior of his era: "My mother says I am even better than Heracles was" (p. 54).

Achilles' Learned Arrogance

Thetis' influence on Achilles was stronger than he would like to admit. Achilles grew to become more prideful and arrogant over the course of the novel, to Patroclus' surprise. It was inevitable, especially when both his parents as well as the people around him placed him on a pedestal for his god-like strength and not for whom he is as a person. The first instance where Achilles started distancing himself from other, lesser men, was when he told Patroclus that he was not like the previous demigods and warriors, "They never let you be famous and happy [...] I'm going to be the first" (p. 98). Despite being hesitant about joining the war, Achilles eventually changed his mind when reminded of the honor and glory he will attain as 'Aristos Achaion', the best of the Greeks. Patroclus tried to stop Achilles from joining the war but knew that there was nothing he could do to stop Thetis' influence, "She knew this was coming, I realized. She wants him to go" (p. 107). Although he is only a teenager at this point in the novel, and one of the youngest men to join the war, Achilles expected special treatment and did not wish to do anything that showed he was of lower rank than the other princes, "He did not kneel. He did not call out a greeting to the great king or incline his head or offer a gift. He did nothing but stand straight, chin proudly lifted, before them all" (p. 183). The way he introduces himself also sounds like Thetis put words in his mouth, something readers never see him do during his earlier years with Patroclus, "I am Achilles, son of Peleus, god-born, best of the Greeks," he said. "I have come to bring you victory" (p. 183).

Achilles also admitted to being uncaring about the existence of others, but expected them to know who he was, "It's simpler if they just remember me" (p. 248). Another example of his hubris was when Agamemnon took Briseis, Achilles' war prize away from him as penance for his arrogance. Achille refused to help Briseis, partly because he was too proud to give in to Agamemnon's demands, and partly because he was jealous of the relationship Patroclus had with Briseis. When confronted by Patroclus, Achilles shows no remorse despite knowing that Briseis has been given away to be raped by Agamemnon. Patroclus described Achilles as being someone he has never met before (p. 274). Before he pulled out of the war, Achilles arrogantly told Agamemnon that the future of the war will be in shambles because of his absence, "Your words today have caused your own death, and the death of your men. I will fight for you no longer. Without me, your army will fall. Hector will grind you to bones and bloody dust, and I will watch it and laugh. You will come, crying for mercy, but I will give none. They will all die, Agamemnon, for what you have done here" (p. 268). Allowing thousands of men to die for his own ego and pride is toxic masculinity at its worst.

A Life of Fame and Godhood or Life as a Nobody

Aside from that, Thetis had played a role in convincing Achilles that he would be immortal. It was too late when Thetis changed her mind about allowing him to join the war and gain fame and immortality. Nothing mattered more to Achilles than becoming somebody, not even his love for Patroclus (p. 158). When Odysseus told Achilles that if he did not join the war, he would live happily with Patroclus and grow old together, Achilles reacted negatively (p. 155).

Vol. 13, No. 12, 2023, E-ISSN: 2222-6990 © 2023

Odysseus recognized that this was the only way to persuade Achilles to join the war and narrated,

"That if you do not come to Troy, your godhead will wither in you, unused. Your strength will diminish. At best, you will be like Lycomedes here, moldering on a forgotten island with only daughters to succeed him. Scyros will be conquered soon by a nearby state; you know this as well as I. They will not kill him; why should they? He can live out his years in some corner eating the bread they soften for him, senile and alone. When he dies, people will say, who?" The words filled the room, thinning the air until we could not breathe. Such a life was a horror." (p. 156)

Life with Achilles was enough for Patroclus, but not for Achilles. Patroclus described Odysseus' words as a "nightmare" for Achilles, who would rather die young and famous than old and happy (p. 158). Perhaps therefore Thetis took Achilles aside every day without fail to talk to him privately, and the meetings have only increased since Patroclus' arrival. Achilles started to confide in Thetis more than he did Patroclus at this point in the novel. At this point in the novel, Achilles began to confide in Thetis more than he did in Patroclus. All he wanted to say was how angry he was at Agamemnon for tarnishing his immortal reputation and supposed fame (p. 282). Instead of listening to reason, he also blamed Patroclus for being on Agamemnon's side, when all Patroclus wanted was to save Briseis from a cruel fate. Yet, all Achilles could think of was how he would look like in other men's eyes if he were to take Briseis back and rejoin the war (p. 280). Patroclus confirmed that Thetis was behind the plan to withdraw from the war and let men die, saying, "This is the moment that Achilles and his mother have summoned: the death of men."

Overwhelming Desire for Control

Another toxic masculinity characteristic was Thetis' need to be always in charge. She has a greater tendency to go overboard. Men who engage in toxic masculinity attempt to dominate and control those around them only because they feel their own lives are out of control, as discussed in literature review of this article (Om, 2018). Thetis attempted to keep Patroclus and Achilles apart whenever she thought he was having a little too much of an impact (p. 85). She repeatedly did this; initially by telling Chiron to forbid Patroclus from pursuing Achilles into the mountains (p. 74); and later once they had left the mountains (p. 114). Thetis explicitly acknowledged to Patroclus that she was indeed doing that, saying, "I should have sent him long ago. Try not to follow (p. 61). Thetis, who was the only character to consistently disobey her orders, intimidates and uses force against the weaker Patroclus when she doesn't get her way. Having once believed that she had the ability to kill him (p. 97), Patroclus has refrained from doing certain things around her out of fear of upsetting her (p. 104). She deceived Achilles twice to force him to have sex with Deidameia because Thetis disapproved of their relationship (p. 130). Achilles followed instructions because he believed his mother would genuinely tell Patroclus where he was hidden (p. 126). This demonstrates that Thetis was not above using other women as bargaining chips and chess pieces. What's worse, after Deidameia gave birth to a son, Thetis snatched Pyrrhus away to raise as her own as a replacement for the now dead Achilles (p. 162).

Vol. 13, No. 12, 2023, E-ISSN: 2222-6990 © 2023

Achilles' Confidence in Thetis' Parenting Skills

Achilles genuinely thought his mother was a good mother. This demonstrates how fully he conforms to the toxic masculine ideals she instilled in him. He advised Patroclus that giving Pyrrhus to Thetis to raise is a wise decision because "He will be better with her" (p. 255). Achilles may not have meant that his son would be happier living near nymphs, as implied by the ambiguous narration and wording in this passage, but rather that he would be a better warrior than Achilles. Earlier, Patroclus made a comment about what might have happened if Thetis had been successful in stealing Achilles from him.

"She would take him to the caves of the sea and teach him contempt for mortals. She would feed him with the food of the gods and burn his human blood from his veins. She would shape him into a figure meant to be painted on vases, to be sung of in songs, to fight against Troy. I imagined him in black armor, a dark helmet that left him nothing but eyes, bronze greaves that covered his feet. He stands with a spear in each hand and does not know me" (p. 115).

Patroclus was correct in his suspicions, because Pyrrhus turned out to be an even worse version of Achilles, the son Thetis preferred to the bereaved Achilles (p. 330). Pyrrhus only appeared in a few pages by the end of the novel, but he managed to exhibit extremely toxic masculine traits in his short life. He enslaved his late father's companions, raped women, kidnapped married women from their husbands, and killed without remorse; one of whom was a baby (p. 344). All that Thetis found lacking in Achilles was Pyrrhus' violence, aggression, objectification of women, and arrogance. Following Patroclus and Achilles' deaths, Pyrrhus refused to believe a word of their love story, denying the burial of "a slave" in "his master's tomb" (p. 341). He also repeats the intriguingly familiar words, "And why should this man be buried beside Aristos Achaion?" (p. 340). Because she had always believed that Patroclus was a commoner whose presence would degrade Achilles, Thetis' influence and toxic masculine teachings dominated both sons she had raised (p. 347). "You said that Chiron ruined him [...] You are the one who ruined him," Patroclus said as a ghost, bound to Earth because Thetis and Pyrrhus refused to let him join Achilles in the afterlife, consider how he will behave.

Implications And Recommendations

Toxic masculinity is a topic that is rarely addressed as a root cause of bad decisions and behavior in novels. The new perspective of toxic masculinity and the role it plays in this study will hopefully propel other researchers to consider it as a topic that can trigger social discussions in other novels. This study has provided a new possible 'root cause' of the evils that some men (and women) do and could be investigated in more details in future studies. In "The Song of Achilles" this study researched on what happens after one practice toxic masculinity and did not shed much light on how toxic masculinity can emerge. Future studies can even investigate this same novel in terms of how toxic masculinity began sprouting its seeds in the characters that practice it. Lastly, since this research also found that women can contribute to toxic masculinity, this can be researched more in depth in future studies when analyzing different novels.

Conclusion

In conclusion, the researchers found that women can contribute to toxic masculinity, either by practicing it themselves or teaching it to their sons; or both. The findings support the ideas that toxic masculinity is a product of hegemonic masculinity and dictated by the patriarchy or

Vol. 13, No. 12, 2023, E-ISSN: 2222-6990 © 2023

the ruling class. In the novel's case, the 'organization' that determined toxic masculine ideals were the Greek gods. The teachings were eventually adopted by Greek society, and have prevailed amongst fathers, mothers, and sons. Another interesting aspect of the findings was that it agreed with the sources as in the literature review; 1) that all men benefited from hegemonic masculinity whether they conform to it or not, 2) that not all men practice toxic masculinity, 3) that men can harm themselves and those around them by practicing toxic masculinity. This study also triggered an important discussion not found in the aforementioned sources; that women are very much a part of the toxic masculinity cycle.

Acknowledgement

The authors express their gratitude to UNITAR International University for the support of this research.

References

- Anwar, Z. (2019, August 4). Sexism has no place in a changing Malaysia. *The Star Online*. Retrieved from https://www.thestar.com.my/opinion/columnists/sharing-thenation/2019/08/04/sexism-has-no-place-in-a-changing-Malaysia.
- As Long as We Associate Leadership with Masculinity, Women Will Be Overlooked (2019, March 8). Harvard Business Review. Retrieved from https://hbr.org/2019/03/as-long-as-we-associate-leadership-with-masculinity-women-will-be-overlooked.
- Bakar, S. K. A. (2018, February 20). 'Toxic Masculinity to Blame for Violence', says WAO. FreeMalaysiaToday. Retrieved from https://www.freemalaysiatoday.com/category/nation/2018/02/20/toxic-masculinity-to-blame-for-violence-says-wao/
- Barnes-Smith, M. (2019, November 4). "Toxic" Masculinity. *EqualiTeach*. Retrieved from https://equaliteach.co.uk/toxic-masculinity/
- Barr, S. (2019, January 17). What is toxic masculinity and how can it be addressed? *Independent*. Retrieved from https:// www.independent.co.uk/life-style/toxic-masculinity- definition-what-is-boys-men-gillette-ad-behaviour-attitude-girls-women a8729336.html.
- Borillo D. (2001). L'homophobie. Paris: PUF.
- Bullock, A., Trombley, S., & Lawrie, A. (Eds.). (1999). *The New Fontana Dictionary of Modern Thought* (Third). New York: W.W. Norton.
- Burgo, J. (2019). February 24). The Ways Gay Men Are More Masculine Than They Realize. *PsychologyToday.* Retrieved from https://www.psychologytoday.com/us/blog/shame/201902/the-ways-gay-men-are-more-masculine-they-realize.
- Chamorro-Premuzic, T. (2019, March 8). As Long as We Associate Leadership with Masculinity, Women Will Be Overlooked. *Harvard Business Review*. Retrieved from https://hbr.org/2019/03/as-long-as-we-associate-leadership-with-masculinity-women-will-be-overlooked.
- Cherry, D. N. (2018). *Toxic Masculinity: An Exploration of the Root Causes of Sexual Assaults on College Campuses* [Unpublished Master's Thesis]. Ball State University. Cardinal Scholar. http://cardinalscholar.bsu.edu/handle/123456789/201640
- Clarkson, J. (2006). 'Everyday Joe' versus 'Pissy, bitchy, queens': Gay masculinity on straightacting.com. *The Journal of Men's Studies, 14*(2), pp. 191-207.doi: 10.3149/jms.1402.191

Vol. 13, No. 12, 2023, E-ISSN: 2222-6990 © 2023

- Coates, S. W. (2016). Can Babies Remember Trauma? Symbolic Forms of Representation in Traumatized Infants. *Journal of the American Psychoanalytic Association, 64*(4), pp. 751-776. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0003065116659443
- Connell, R. W. (2018). Masculinities. Vancouver, B.C.: Langara College.
- Connell, R. W. (1983). Which Way is Up? Essays on Sex, Class and Culture. London: Allen & Unwin.
- Connell, R. W., & Messerschmidt, J. W. (2005). Hegemonic Masculinity: Rethinking the Concept. *Gender & Society*, *19*(6), 829–859. https://doi.org/10.1177/0891243205278639
- Connell, R.W. (1987) *Gender and Power: Society, the Person and Sexual Politics.* Stanford: Stanford University Press.
- "Content Analysis". (n.d.). Retrieved from https:// www. Mailman.columbia.edu/ research/population-health-methods/content-analysis
- Cook, M. (2019, November 4). The Deeper Causes of Toxic Masculinity. *Mercatornet*. Retrieved from https://mercatornet.com/ the-deeper-causes-of-toxic-masculinity/ 24879/
- de Boise, S. (2019) Editorial: is masculinity toxic? *Norma: International Journal for Masculinity Studies, 14*(3), pp. 147-151, https://doi: 10.1080/18902138.2019.1654742
- Douglass, R. (2017). More men should learn the difference between masculinity and toxic masculinity. *Huffpost*. Retrieved from https://www.huffpost.com/entry/the-difference-between-masculinity-and-toxic masculinity_b_59842e3ce4b0f2c7d93f54ce.
- Easton, W. (2020). What Is Internalized Homophobia? *PsychologyToday*. Retrieved from https://www.psychologytoday.com/us/blog/queering-psychology/202002/what-is internalized-homophobia.
- Fabello, M. A. (2016). Can Women Self-Objectify? *Everyday Feminism*. Retrieved from https://everydayfeminism.com/2016/02/can-women-self-objectify/
- Fitzsimons, Tim. (2019, January 9). American Psychological Association Links 'Masculinity Ideology' To Homophobia, Misogyny. *NBC News.* Retrieved from https://links-masculinity-ideology-homophobia-misogyny-n956416.
- Flood, M. (2018, July 7). Toxic Masculinity: A Primer and Commentary. XYOnline. Retrieved from https://xyonline.net/content/toxic-masculinity-primer-and-commentary
- Fredrickson, B. L., & Roberts, T. (1997). Objectification theory: Toward understanding Women's Lived Experiences and Mental Health Risks. *Psychology of Women Quarterly*, *21*, pp. 173–206. doi: http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1471-6402.1997.tb00108.x
- Garofalo, R., Wolf, R. C., Kessel, S., Palfrey, J., & DuRant, R. H. (1998). The Association between Health Risk Behaviors and Sexual Orientation among a School-based Sample of Adolescents. *Pediatrics*, *101*(5), pp. 895-902. doi: https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.101.5.895
- Gays? No such thing in our country, says Malaysian Tourism Minister (2019, March 6). *The Straits Times.* Retrieved from https://www.straitstimes.com/asia/se-asia/gays-no-such-thing-in-our-country-says-malaysian-tourism-minister.
- Gramsci, A. (1971). *Selections from the Prison Notebooks.* (Hoare, Q., and Smith, G. N., Trans.) New York, NY: International Publishers.

Vol. 13, No. 12, 2023, E-ISSN: 2222-6990 © 2023

- Heilman, B., Barker, G., and Harrison, A. (2017). The Man Box: A Study of Being a Young Man in the U.S., U.K., and Mexico: Key Findings. Washington, DC and London: Promundo-US and Unilever. Retrieved from https://promundoglobal.org/resources/man-box-study-young-man-us-uk-mexico-key findings/?lang=english#
- Herek, G. M. (2004). Beyond "Homophobia": Thinking About Sexual Prejudice and Stigma in the Twenty-First Century. *Sexuality Research & Social Policy Journal of NSRC*, 1(2), pp. 6-24. doi: https://doi.org/10.1525/srsp.2004.1.2.6
- Huhn, J. (2019, March 14). Fighting Toxic Masculinity...and Fighting the Confusion About What it Means. *Medium*. Retrieved from https://medium.com/@dateaha/https-medium-com-dateaha-toxic-masculinity-what-it-means-c6fdae2d935b.
- Jaffe, A. (2020, January 29). Men Will Be Men: The Troubling Origin of Toxic Masculinity. *Psychology Today*. Retrieved from https://www.psychologytoday.com/us/blog/all-about-addiction/202001/men-will-be-men-the-troubling-origin-toxic-masculinity.
- Kamal, H. A. (2016, January 2). What's Wrong with Local Movies? *New Straits Times*. Retrieved from https://www.nst.com.my/news/2016/01/120115/whats-wrong-local-movies
- Kimmel, M. S., (Ed.) (1995). The politics of manhood: Profeminist men respond to the mythopoetic men's movement (and the mythopoetic leaders answer). Philadelphia: Temple University Press.
- Kort, J. (2018, August 30). How Therapists Often Fail Their LGBTQ Clients. *PsychologyToday*. Retrieved from https://www.psychologytoday.com/us/blog/understanding-theerotic-code/201808/how-therapists-often-fail-their-lgbtq-clients.
- Kupers, T. A. (2005). Toxic masculinity as a barrier to mental health treatment in Prison. *Journal of Clinical Psychology, 61* (6), pp. 713-724. https://doi.org/10.1002/jclp.20105
- Leavell, J. (2018, January 11). When Toxic Masculinity Infects Our Queer Spaces, We All Lose. *Vice*. Retrieved from https://www.vice.com/en_us/article/ev55y4/when-toxic-masculinity-infects-our-queer-spaces-we-all-lose.
- Let Women Shine in Brave New Malaysia. (2018, June 2). *The Star.* Retrieved from https://www.thestar.com.my/opinion/letters/2018/06/02/let-women-shine-in-brave- new-malaysia/
- Marcotte, A. (2017, October 24). Toxic Masculinity is Killing Us in Many Ways. AlterNet. Retrieved from https://www.alternet.org/2017/10/toxic-masculinity-killing-us-many-ways/
- McIntosh, J. [Pop Culture Detective]. (2016, August 1). *Toxic masculinity* [Video file]. Retrieved from https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Gha3kEECqUk
- Merriam-Webster. (n.d.). Detrimental. *In Merriam-Webster.com dictionary*. Retrieved February 13, 2020, from https://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/detrimental.
- Merriam-Webster. (n.d.). Effect. *In Merriam-Webster.com dictionary.* Retrieved February 13, 2020, from https://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/effect
- Meyer, I. (1995). Minority Stress and Mental Health in Gay Men. *Journal of Health and Social Behavior*, *36*(1), pp. 38-56. doi: 10.2307/2137286
- Meyer, I. H., & Dean, L. (1998). Internalized Homophobia, Intimacy, and Sexual Behavior among Gay and Bisexual Men. *Sage Publications, Inc., Vol. 4,* pp. 160-186. doi: https://doi.org/10.4135/9781452243818.n8

- Morettini, F. M. (2016, October 27). Hegemonic masculinity: How the dominant man subjugates other men, women and society. *Global Policy*. Retrieved from https://www.globalpolicyjournal.com/blog/27/10/2016/hegemonic-masculinity-how-dominant-man-subjugates-other-men-women-and-society.
- Om, J. (2018, August 20). Toxic masculinity: Helping men understand the impact of their behaviour. *ABC Life*. Retrieved from https://www.abc.net.au/life/toxic-masculinity-men-understanding-their-behaviour/9998310.
- O'Neil, J.M., Helms, B.J., Gable, R.K., David, L., & Wrightsman, L. S. (1986). Gender-role Conflict Scale: College Men's Fear of Femininity. *Sex Roles, Volume 14*, pp. 335–350. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00287583
- Pappas, S. (2019). APA issues first-ever guidelines for practice with men and boys. *Monitor on Psychology, 50(*1), p. 34. Retrieved from https://www.apa.org/monitor/2019/01/ce- corner.
- Parker, B., & Ferguson, C. (2018, January 15). Why Some People in Non-violent Relationships Kill Their Partners. *The Conversation*. Retrieved from https://theconversation.com/why-some-people-in-non-violent-relationships-kill-their-partners-89151.
- Peru, F. A. (2016, August 12). Marrying the Rapist and the Objectification of Women. *Malay Mail*. Retrieved from https://www.malaymail.com/news/opinion/2016/08/12/marrying-the-rapist-and-the-objectification-of-women/1181571.
- Provence, M. M., Rochlen, A. B., Chester, M. R., & Smith, E. R. (2014). "Just one of the guys": A Qualitative Study of Gay Men's Experiences in Mixed Sexual Orientation Men's Groups. *Psychology of Men & Masculinity, 15*(4), pp. 427–436. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0035026
- Rahim, M. H. A., Ping, L. M., Yin, J. S. K., & Phil, E. T. L. (2015). The Appeal of Violent Content in Entertainment Media to Malaysian Audiences: An Inquiry into the Influence of Meaning-making. *Geografia Online, Malaysian Journal of Society and Space*, 11(9), pp. 86-98. ISSN 2180-2491
- Rudestam, K. E., & Newton, R. R. (2015). Surviving your dissertation: A comprehensive guide to content and process. Los Angeles, CA: SAGE.
- Salter, M. (2019, February 27). The problem with the fight against toxic masculinity. *The Atlantic.* Retrieved from https://www.theatlantic.com/health/archive/2019/02/toxic-masculinity-history/583411/
- Salter, M. (2019). The problem with the fight against toxic masculinity. *The Atlantic.*Retrieved from https://www.speechwire.com/files/9316-7%20%20Discussion%20Artifact%20-%20CURRENT%20EVENTS.pdf
- Samuels, A. (2016). Father of student convicted of rape: Steep price for '20 minutes of action'. *USA Today*. Retrieved from
 - https://www.usatoday.com/story/college/2016/06/06/father-of-student-convicted-of-rape-steep-price-for-20-minutes-of-action/37418253/
- Saunders, D. (2017). Why good men need to reclaim masculinity from the toxic cliche of power and aggression. *ABC News*. Retrieved from
 - https://www.abc.net.au/news/2017-10-29/what-makes-a-good-man/9091960
- Sears, J. T., & Williams, W. L. (1997). *Overcoming Heterosexism and Homophobia: Strategies that Work.* New York, NY: Columbia University Press

Vol. 13, No. 12, 2023, E-ISSN: 2222-6990 © 2023

- Shumka, L., Strega, S., & Hallgrimsdottir, H. K. (2017). "I Wanted to Feel Like a Man Again":Hegemonic Masculinity in Relation to the Purchase of Street-Level Sex. *Frontiers in Sociology, Volume 2*. doi:10.3389/fsoc.2017.00015
- Staples, L. (2019, September 26). Making Homophobic Characters Gay Panders to a Pervasive Myth. *Independent*. Retrieved from https://www.independent.co.uk/arts-entertainment/tv/features/its-always-sunny-in-philadelphia-mac-gayhomophobicrob-mcelhenney-season-14-a9121271.html
- Štrukelj, E., Gregório, D. M., & Giger, J.-C. (2019). The Association Between Internalised Homophobia and Internalization of Traditional Gender Roles. *The Journal of Sexual Medicine*, *16*(5), p. S1. doi:10.1016/j.jsxm. 2019.03.034
- Thepsourithone, J. (2017). It's a Man's World: An Investigation of Masculinity and Internalised Homophobia Amongst Homosexual Men [Unpublished Master's Thesis]. Western Sydney University. Western Sydney University Research Direct Library. http://hdl.handle.net/1959.7/uws:45568
- Toxic Masculinity and the Hyper-Sexualization of Women. (2017, September 16). *AMS Sexual Assault Support Centre*. Retrieved from https://amssasc.ca/toxic-masculinity-and-the-hyper-sexualization-of-women/
- Toxic Masculinity Officially 'Harmful' (2019, January 20). *The Star Online*. Retrieved from https://www.thestar.com.my/news/nation/2019/01/20/toxic-masculinity-officially harmful
- Tyson, L. (2006). *Reader-response criticism.* (Lois, T., Ed.), in Critical Theory Today (pp.169204). New York: Routledge.
- Wanita MCA: Take action on sexist remarks against Nurul Izzah. (2018, May 28). *The Star.* Retrieved from https://www.thestar.com.my/news/nation/2018/05/28/wanita-mca-take-action-on-sexist-remarks-against-nurul-izzah
- Watching Violence (2017). *The Star.* Retrieved from https://www.thestar.com.my/news/nation/2017/06/18/watching-violence
- Why Malaysian Films Aren't Attracting Moviegoers (2018, August 30). *The Straits Times*. Retrieved from https://www.straitstimes.com/lifestyle/entertainment/whymalaysian-films-arent-attracting-moviegoers.
- Wilson, B. J., Smith, S. L., Potter, W. J., Kunkel, D., Linz, D., Colvin, C. M., & Donnerstein, E. (2006). Violence in Children's Television Programming: Assessing the Risks. *Journal of Communication*, 52(1), pp. 5-35. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1460-2466.2002.tb02531.x
- Wright, C. (2018). What is toxic masculinity anyway? *The Cultch*. Retrieved from https://thecultch.com/what-is-toxic-masculinity-anyway/
- Xu, W., Zheng, L., Xu, Y., & Zheng, Y. (2017). Internalized Homophobia, Mental Health, Sexual Behaviors, and Outness of Gay/Bisexual Men from Southwest China. *International Journal for Equity in Health, 16*(36), pp. 1-10. doi: 10.1186/s12939-017-05301